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TOWN OF OLD ORCHARD BEACH 
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 
Tuesday, March 15, 2016  
TOWN HALL CHAMBERS 

7:00 p.m. 
 
 

A Town Council Meeting of the Old Orchard Beach Town Council was held on Tuesday, 
March 15, 2016.  Chair O’Neill opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m.   
 
The following were in attendance: 
 
    

Chair Shawn O’Neill 
Vice Chair Joseph Thornton 

   Councilor Kenneth Blow 
   Councilor Michael Tousignant 

Town Manager Larry Mead 
   Assistant Town Manager V. Louise Reid 
       
 
Absent:  Councilor Jay Kelley 
 
Pledge to the Flag 
Roll Call 
 
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT: 
 
COUNCILOR BLOW:    On behalf of the Town Council and the Administration we want to 
congratulate Old Orchard Beach High School Principal, John Suttie, who is slated to be 
the new RSU Superintendent in June.   John will continue in the position as Principal as 
well.   We would like publicly thank Interim School Superintendent Lloyd Crocker for the 
excellent work he has done during his time at the RSU. 
 
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES:   Town Council Meeting Minutes of March 1, 2016. 
  
MOTION:  Vice Chair Thornton motioned and Councilor Tousignant seconded to Accept 
the Minutes of March 1, 2016. 
 
VOTE: Yea – Councilors Blow, Tousignant and Vice Chair Thornton. 
 Abstain:  Chair Shawn O’Neill as absent from last meeting 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:   BUSINESS LICENSES AND APPROVAL 
 
CHAIR:  I open this Public Hearing at 7:03 p.m. 
 
Oscar Wilkins dba/Shipyard Waste Solutions – one Waste Hauler Truck; Frederick 
Hoffmeister (Street Violinist – Downtown Area – Requesting Council to waive renewal fees 
of $300 for two year license; Thomas Tuohy (201-2-5), 214 East Grand Avenue, one year 
round rental; Gary W. & Cynthia A. Zerbini (202-1-1), 3 Parcher Avenue, one year round 
rental; John Walton & Priscilla Day (211-7-18), 176 Temple Avenue, one year round rental; 
Cindy & Scott Willoughby (211-7-39), 193 Saco Avenue, one year round rental, Marc & 
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Suzanne Bourassa (310-4-1), 4 Carl Smith Street, one year round rental; David B. Rivas 
(311-23-6), 101 R Saco Avenue, one year round rental; and Marie L. Hawkins & Brenda L. 
Blood (205-12-16-2), 16 Carl Avenue, Unit #2, one year round rental. 
 
CHAIR:   I close this Public Hearing at 7:04 p.m. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Vice Chair Thornton seconded to Approve the 
Business Licenses as read. 
 
VOTE: Unanimous. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  AMUSEMENT PERMITS: 
 
CHAIR:  I open this Public Hearing at 7:05 p.m. 
 
Dunegrass Golf dba/Dunegrass Golf Club (105A-1-200), Banquets, Functions, 
Tournaments, Weddings, Outside & Inside – 2:00 p.m. – 1:00 a.m. 
 
CHAIR:   I close this Public Hearing at 7:05 p.m. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Vice Chair Thornton seconded to Approve the 
Amusement Permit as read. 
 
VOTE:   Unanimous. 
 
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT: 
 
The Town Manager announced that he had drafted a contract for services for the 
Downtown/Trash/Maintenance agreement to be provided by Defining Lines, Inc.  It is expected 
that the contract will be executed in a few weeks.  Entered into a contract for engineering 
services with Woodard/Curran for the road improvements to Cascade Road from the Saco Line 
to the Ross Road.  That work will take place beginning after Labor Day this Fall.  We are 
looking into whether paving improvements can be done at the same time on the remainder of 
Cascade Road from Ross Road to Portland Avenue.  The new ladder truck is well under 
construction by Sutphen and we anticipate a delivery by the end of April.  Finance Committee 
has concluded its work in preparing a recommended Capital Improvements budget for the 
Council’s review and consideration.  Town budget is to be presented by the end of April.  We 
have received from the School Department the preliminary budget proposal for FY17.  It 
includes significant personnel reductions and proposes a tax increase of just under 2%.  There 
is a Workshop on April 25th. 
 
 
# 6624  Discussion with Action:  Amend Chapter 34, Housing, Section 34-26 (Definitions);  

34-91 (Occupancy requirements); 34-93 (Habitable space requirement); of the 
Town of Old Orchard Beach Code of Ordinances.  

 
BACKGROUND: 
 
During the recent Public Hearing one of the concerns raised was regarding the definition 
of temporary seasonal worker as proposed in the Housing Ordinance changes.  The 
discussion included the question which was raised with the language as presented – can a 
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worker who arrives in May or June, rather than April, fit the definition of temporary 
seasonal worker or should the language be modified to say something like “person 
employed in a seasonal job within the time period of April 1 to October 31? 
 
With that in mind the following two amendments were asked to be read into the Minutes 
and are part of the motion for approval. 
 
Amendment One 
 
Amend the existing language to the proposed housing ordinance from: “Temporary 
seasonal worker means a person who is employed in a seasonal job between April 1 and 
October 31; and Modify that definition to read – “Temporary seasonal worker means a 
person who is employed in a seasonal job during some or all of the time period between 
April 1 and October 31.” 
 
 
Amendment Two 
 
Amend the existing language to the proposed housing ordinance to add to “Section 34-26, 
Definitions,” the following:  “Temporary seasonal housing means use of a dwelling for 
occupation by temporary seasonal workers within the time period of April 1 to October 31 
and not for greater than seven months of a calendar year.” 
  
MOTION:  Vice Chair Thornton motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Amend Chapter 
34, Housing, Section 34-26 (Definitions); 34-91 (Occupancy requirements); 34-93 (Habitable 
space requirement); of the Town of Old Orchard Beach Code of Ordinances with the 
following two Amendments read into the Motion:  Amend the existing language to the 
proposed housing ordinance from: “Temporary seasonal worker means a person who is 
employed in a seasonal job between April 1 and October 31; and Modify that definition to 
read – “Temporary seasonal worker means a person who is employed in a seasonal job 
during some or all of the time period between April 1 and October 31:” and Amend the 
existing language to the proposed housing ordinance to add to “Section 34-26, 
Definitions,” the following:  “Temporary seasonal housing means use of a dwelling for 
occupation by temporary seasonal workers within the time period of April 1st to October 
31st and not for greater than seven months of a calendar year.” 
  
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 

TOWN OF OLD ORCHARD BEACH 
Memorandum 

 
PROPOSED HOUSING ORDINANCE CHANGES 
 
The changes proposed for Chapter 34 of the Town Ordinances related to housing 
requirements are intended to create or validate additional options for housing targeted to 
seasonal summer employees, in particular to international J-1 students. This is 
accomplished by the following proposed changes: 
 

1.       In existing structures, reduce the allowable square footage for a room providing 
sleeping quarters to a single individual from the current requirement of 75 square feet 
to 70 square feet. 
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2.      In existing structures, where a room provides sleeping quarters to more than one 
individual reduce the allowable square footage from the current requirement of 75 
square feet to 50 square feet.  

 
In addition, under advice of Town legal counsel, the specific reference in Chapter 34 to J-1 
international students is deleted and replaced by the term Temporary Seasonal Worker, 
which is defined as a person who is employed in a seasonal job between the time of April 
1 to October 31. 
 
 
# 6625 Discussion with Action:  Approve the purchase of a new or used fire truck at an 

amount to be designated by the Town Council, from Account Number 52002-
50807 – Rescue Vehicle Purchase, with a balance of $18,618.75; and from 
Account Number 20118-50350 – Contingency, with a balance of $198,473.03. 

 
BACKGROUND: 
 
This item was on the last agenda but the Council was divided on the expense amount and 

therefore it has gone on this agenda for further discussion. 
 
  
Old Orchard Beach Fire Department 
 

MEMO 
To: Larry Mead 
From: Chief Plummer 
Subj: Apparatus Issues 
Date: March 10, 2016 

 
As we discussed, we have had ongoing issues with our Engine 72 the 2007 Seagrave 
Pumper. After doing more research and looking at several more trucks in NJ and PA along 
with the discussions at the last Town Council meeting I have come to this 
recommendation. 
 
Here are the following options: 

• By a 2012 Demo available now. I have looked at it while in Ohio. The Cost is 
$365,000. This can be lease purchased for roughly $58,000 per year for 7 years 

• Buy a new truck at a cost of $376,090.00 with a 5 month wait time.(demo slot) 
Payments - $60,272.00 per year for 7 years  

• Buy a used truck at a cost not to exceed $200,000 to purchase and make any 
changes to meet our needs. 

 
The first 2 options come with new truck warranties – 1 year bumper to bumper, 10 year cab 
warranty, 7 year paint warrant, 10 year plumbing warranty, 10 year structural integrity 
warranty, lifetime frame warranty from Sutphen. Then we would have warranties from the 
engine and transmission companies which is Cummins and Allison. They are 10 years or 
100,000 miles.  
 
With any of the used truck they do not come with any type of warranty what so ever.  
 
These are the only options I see available to allow us to get Engine 72 rehabbed. Once the 
Engine comes back from rehab we would then sell the 1994 Freightliner Engine that s is 
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scheduled for replacement this year.  I am estimating it would sell for $20,000.00. We 
would also have the new Ladder Truck by then and will be selling the old ladder truck for 
possibly $75,000 to $100,000.00. 
 
I would suggest that any money received from the sale of the old ladder truck and engine 
be put towards paying off the debt of the new engine. This would actually bring it down to 
the cost of a used truck.  
 
Because we are good customers with Sutphen they are letting us take another demo spot 
and the new Engine would be delivered in September. The lease/purchase payments are 
approximately $60,000 per year for 7 years.  
This leaves the question what do we do for the summer? The Sutphen dealer has offered 
to let us borrow a spare Engine so we would have a spare engine for the summer and I feel 
we are good with that. 
 
As soon as the new Engine arrives we would send Engine 72 out for rehab. With this in 
mind I am quite sure we would get another 12-15 years out of this Engine. With the 
addition of the new Engine we would be all set for our large rolling stock for the next 12-15 
years. (Excluding ambulances). I feel this plan sets us up for the future and sets a price we 
can afford and finishes the plan that was submitted last year. This would really stop 
kicking the can down the road and finish what we have started with upgrading the fleet.  
 
After looking at several used engines I feel we are throwing good money after bad. 
Although I had originally proposed buying the used Engine I have researched it to death, 
looked at them, and have driven some. I do not feel it is a good idea at this time with price 
of the new engine $100,000 cheaper than I first estimated.  I would recommend that we 
purchase either one of the new engine options but will make any option work as the 
Manager and Council see fit. “ 
  
The Council had an extensive discussion on the various options that were presented by 
the Chief and Chief Plummer answered many questions to the satisfaction of the Council.  
After extensive discussion it was decided the majority felt that the purchase of the new 
truck was the best option in the amount of $367,940 – the only determination to be made 
by the Council at the next Council meeting on the funding for this truck.  The Chief was 
given the authority to order the truck.  The Chief also gave updates on warrantees on the 
various parts of the truck that would be ordered. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Approve the 
purchase of a new Sutphen fire truck at an amount of $367,940, with the specifics of 
funding and/or financing to be set by Town Council at the April 5, 2016 meeting. 
  
VOTE:   Unanimous. 
 
 
# 6626  Discussion with Action:  Accept the bid from PATCO for the Waste Water  

Treatment Facility Storage Building in the amount of $272,630, subject to 
bond financing to be issued in the Fall 2016, as approved at the November 3, 
2015 election.  

 
CHAIR:    The Assistant Town Manager has informed me that the funding noted above is 
incorrect and that it was actually approved by the Town Council on September 15, 2015, 
Agenda Item Number 6503. 
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BACKGROUND: 
 
The Town went out to bid with the Bidding and Contract Requirements and Specifications 
for the Waste Water Treatment Department Maintenance and Storage Building.   
Nine companies/individuals picked up the Request for Proposal and paid $25 for the plans.  
The following firms picked up the packets and their final bid is listed below: 
 
    J. T. Hayman Elec.    DID NOT BID 
 Sheridan Corporation    $306,000 
 DDI    DID NOT BID  
 Patco Construction    $272,630 
 Ganneston Construction    $422,300 
 Ralph McNaughton Construction    $349,900 
 Benchmark Construction    $274,532 
 Great Falls Construction    $317,959 
 Grondin Construction    DID NOT BID 
 
The RFP was advertised in the Portland Press, the Maine Municipal Association Website 
and the Town’s Website.  The Administration is requesting consideration of the bid from 
Patco in the amount of $272,630. 
 
The Town Manager indicated that the number of bids was impressive and that it came in 
under our budget which was acceptable. 
 
MOTION:   _______  motioned and ________ seconded to Accept the bid from PATCO for 
the Waste Water Treatment Facility Storage Building in the amount of $272,630, approved 
by the Town Council on September 15, 2015, Agenda #6503. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
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INVITATION TO BID 

 
WASTE WATER TREATMENT FACILITY MAINTENANCE STORAGE BUILDING 

for 

OLD ORCHARD BEACH, MAINE 

Bids for the Waste Water Treatment Storage Facility Building will be received at the Town 
Manager’s office Located at the Town Hall, 1 Portland Ave. in Old Orchard Beach, Maine 
until 3:00 p.m. on February 25, 2016.   Bids will be opened directly after that time.   
 
Bids must be submitted in a sealed envelope; the outside clearly marked "Bid for the 
Waste Water Treatment Storage Facility Building", and shall be addressed to Larry Mead, 
Town Manager, Town of Old Orchard Beach, 1 Portland Ave., Old Orchard Beach, Maine 
04064.  
 
The work involves the design and construction of a 50-foot by 80-foot maintenance and 
storage facility at the Old Orchard Beach Waste Water Treatment Facility.  Work must be 
completed between March 1, 2016 and  
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# 6627      Discussion with Action:  Approve the Liquor License Renewals for Dunegrass  

Golf dba/Dunegrass Golf Club (105A-1-200), 65 Wild Dunes Way, m-s-v in a    
Restaurant/Golf Club; and Big Daddy’s Bar & Grill Inc. dba/Big Daddy’s Bar & 
Grill (307-3-4), 13 Old Orchard Street, m-s-v in a Restaurant.  

 
MOTION:   Councilor Blow motioned and Vice Chair Thornton seconded to Approve the 
Liquor License Renewals as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
# 6628     Discussion with Action:  Approve the Special Event Permit application for MAPS  

    to hold their annual Breakaway 5K Road Race on Saturday, August 20th,  
    2016, starting at 7:00 a.m. in the Square.  Insurance, listing the Town of Old Orchard    
    Beach as additionally insured, to be provided to the Town Clerk’s Office at least one    
    month prior to the event; and a Request to waive the fee, as the event has been co-   
    signed by the Recreation Director. 

 
The Chair indicated his concern that a lot of these are going under the Recreation Department 
with the request to waive the fee and that attention should be given to this. 
 
MOTION:   Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Approve the 
Special Event Permit as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
# 6629 Discussion with Action:  Appoint Laura Bolduc as an Alternate Member of the 

Planning Board, term to expire 12/31/2017.       
 
MOTION:  Vice Chair Thornton motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Appoint Laura 
Bolduc as an Alternate Member of the Planning Board, term to expire 12/31/12/31/2017. 
   
VOTE:   Unanimous. 
 
GOOD AND WELFARE: 
 
During the Good and Welfare, three citizens – Karen Brozek, Fred and Arlene Dolgan 
spoke passionately about the approval of the building of the Duncan Donuts on 
Smithwheel Road.  Their dismay is with the Planning Board and their inattention to the 
residents who live on that road.  They noted the concern of the Police Chief; the noise that 
will develop with the idling trucks and the size of trucks; blocking emergency exits which 
are against the Town’s ordinances.  All three talked about the quality of life and the fact 
that no consideration was given to the fact that hundreds of elderly live in this area and 
are going to be affected.  They also said they are waiting for the first traffic accident and 
serious injury or death.  They questioned the authority of the Planning Board and also the 
fact that every public safety official in Town expressed their major concerns.  They also 
questioned the “expertise” of all the expert witnesses.  The Council listened but made no 
comments. 
 
TABLED AGENDA # 6623 Executive Session:  Old Orchard Beach Waste Water Employee’s 
Association Contract pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A., Section 405(6)(D).  (Note:  This item 
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discusses labor negotiations, and the Council anticipates that the discussion portion will 
occur in Executive Session.    
 
MOTION: Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Enter into 
Executive Session:  Old Orchard Beach Waste Water Employee’s Association Contract 
pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A., Section 405(6)(D).  (Note:  This item discusses labor negotiations, 
and the Council anticipates that the discussion portion will occur in Executive Session. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Vice Chair Thornton seconded to exit 
Executive Session:  Old Orchard Beach Waste Water Employee’s Association Contract 
pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A., Section 405(6)(D).   
 
VOTE:   Unanimous. 
 
# 6630 Executive Session:  Personnel Matters.  (Note:  This item discusses privacy  
 issues defined under Title 1 M.R.S.A., Section 405(6)(A), and the Council  
 anticipates the discussion will occur in Executive Session.) 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Enter into 
Executive Session:  Personnel Matters.  (Note:  This item discusses privacy issues defined 
under Title 1 M.R.S.A., Section 405(6)(A), and the Council anticipates the discussion will 
occur in Executive Session.) 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Exit Executive 
Session:  Personnel Matters.  (Note:  This item discusses privacy issues defined under 
Title 1 M.R.S.A., Section 405(6)(A), and the Council anticipates the discussion will occur in 
Executive Session.) 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Councilor Tousignant seconded to Adjourn the 
Town Council Meeting of May 15, 2016 at 8:50 p.m. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
  
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
V. Louise Reid 
Town Council Secretary 
 
I, V. Louise Reid, Secretary to the Town Council of Old Orchard Beach, Maine, do hereby 
certify that the foregoing document consisting of twenty-three (23) pages is a copy of the 
original Minutes of the Town Council Meeting of March 15, 2016 
V. Louise Reid 


